

University of Kentucky UKnowledge

University of Kentucky Master's Theses

Graduate School

2010

A COMPARISON OF THE REISS PROFILE WITH THE NEO PI-R ASSESSMENT OF PERSONALITY

Sara E. Boyd
University of Kentucky, sarabethboyd@gmail.com

Click here to let us know how access to this document benefits you.

Recommended Citation

Boyd, Sara E., "A COMPARISON OF THE REISS PROFILE WITH THE NEO PI-R ASSESSMENT OF PERSONALITY" (2010). *University of Kentucky Master's Theses.* 73. https://uknowledge.uky.edu/gradschool_theses/73

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the Graduate School at UKnowledge. It has been accepted for inclusion in University of Kentucky Master's Theses by an authorized administrator of UKnowledge. For more information, please contact UKnowledge@lsv.uky.edu.

ABSTRACT OF THESIS

A COMPARISON OF THE REISS PROFILE WITH THE NEO PI-R ASSESSMENT OF PERSONALITY

The purpose of this thesis was to determine whether the NEO Personality Inventory-Revised (NEO PI-R) could account for significant variance within a measure of personality developed for the intellectually disabled (i.e., the Reiss Profile of Fundamental Motives), as well as to consider their comparative validity. The NEO PI-R and the Reiss Profile of Fundamental Motives were administered to 127 undergraduate students in conjunction with the Personality Research Form (PRF) and the Behavior Report Form (BRF). The NEO PI-R was able to account for a substantial amount of variance in the Reiss Profile scales, and the Reiss and the NEO accounted for approximately equivalent amounts of variance in the PRF and BRF. Implications for general personality research as well as additional research with a sample of adults with intellectual disability are discussed.

KEYWORDS: Undergraduate, NEO PI-R, Reiss Profile, Personality, Behavior Research Form

Sara E. Boyd November 11, 2009

A COMPARISON OF THE REISS PROFILE WITH THE NEO PI-R ASSESSMENT OF PERSONALITY

By

Sara E. Boyd

Thomas Widiger, Ph.D.
Director of Thesis

<u>David T.R. Berry, Ph.D.</u> Director of Graduate Studies

November 11, 2009

RULES FOR THE USE OF THESES

Unpublished theses submitted for the Master's degree and deposited in the University of Kentucky Library are as a rule open for inspection, but are to be used only with due regard to the rights of the authors. Biographical references may be noted, but quotations or summaries of parts may be published only with the permission of the author, and with the usual scholarly acknowledgments.

Extensive copying or publication of the thesis in whole or part also requires the consent of the Dean of the Graduate School of the University of Kentucky.

A library that borrows this thesis for use by its patrons is expected to secure the signature of each user.

<u>Name</u>	<u>Date</u>

THESIS

Sara E. Boyd

The Graduate School

University of Kentucky

2010

A COMPARISON OF THE REISS PROFILE WITH THE NEO PI-R ASSESSMENT OF PERSONALITY

THESIS

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science in the College for Arts and Sciences at the University of Kentucky

By

Sara E. Boyd

Lexington, Kentucky

Director: Dr. Thomas Widiger, Professor of Psychology

Lexington, Kentucky

2010

Copyright © Sara E. Boyd 2010

TABLE OF CONTENTS

List of Tables	iii
Section 1: Introduction.	1
Historical Context	2
Personality Assessment	4
Rationale for Personality Assessment in Individuals with ID	7
Hypotheses	10
Section 2: Method	12
Participants	12
Instruments	12
NEO PI-R	12
Reiss Profile of Fundamental Motives	13
Personality Research Form	13
Behavior Report Form	13
Data Collection Procedures	14
Section 3: Results	18
Reiss Motives and Correlations with NEO PI-R Facets	18
NEO PI-R and Reiss Regression Results	19
Personality Research Form Results	20
Hierarchical Regression Analyses	20
Behavior Report Form	22
Section 4: Discussion.	36
The PRF, NEO PI-R, and Reiss Profile	36
Life Functioning Variables	38
Reiss Motives within the NEO PI-R Framework	38
Sex and Independence	40
Limitations	43
Future Research	43
Footnotes	45
References	46
Vita	53

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1, Summary of Reiss Profile Motives	15
Table 2, Personality Research Form Scale Descriptions	
Table 3, NEO PI-R Domains and Facets	
Table 4, Predicted Relationships between Reiss Motives and NEO PI-R Facets	23
Table 5, Correlations between Reiss Profile Motives and NEO PI-R Facets	
Table 6, Reiss Motive Regression Results	25
Table 7, NEO PI-R Regression Results	
Table 8, Correlations between Reiss Motives and Personality Research Form Scales	29
Table 9, Correlations between NEO PI-R facets and PRF Scales	30
Table 10, Behavior Report Form and Reiss Profile Correlations	32
Table 11, Behavior Report Form and NEO PI-R Facet Correlations	
Table 12, Behavior Report Form Hierarchical Regression Results	
Table 13, Personality Research Form Regression Results	
· •	

INTELLECTUAL DISABILITY AND PERSONALITY FUNCTIONING

Section 1: Introduction

Is personality delimited by intellectual functioning? There is no evidence that the cutoff score for significantly subaverage Intellectual Quotient (IQ) (American Psychiatric Association, 2000; American Association on Mental Retardation, 2002) carves nature at a discrete joint; that is, there is no qualitative difference between individuals with IQs below this cutoff and those individuals above it. However, the presence of intellectual disability¹ (ID) has often excluded consideration of personality functioning, both normal and pathological.

The purpose of this study is to obtain within an undergraduate student population comparative validity data on two alternative models and measures of personality, one developed for the general population (i.e., the Five Factor Model as assessed by the NEO Personality Inventory Revised; Costa & McCrae, 1992) and the other developed for the assessment of personality within the intellectually disabled (i.e., the Reiss Profile of Fundamental Goals and Motivational Sensitivities Mental Retardation Version; Reiss & Havercamp, 2001). The results will serve as pilot data for a subsequent replication and extension of the findings for a sample of intellectually disabled participants.

Historical Context

Intellectual disability¹ is defined by the American Association on Intellectual and Developmental Disability (AAIDD) as "characterized by significant limitations both in intellectual functioning and in adaptive behavior as expressed in conceptual, social, and practical adaptive skills" (AAIDD, 2002, p. 8). *Significant limitation* in intellectual functioning is defined by the AAIDD and the American Psychiatric Association as approximately two standard

deviations below the mean of intelligence scores, with appropriate consideration of the standard error of measurement for the instrument used. The prevalence of intellectual disability is estimated to be 1% of the population. Approximately 85% of individuals with intellectual disability have IQs situated in the mild range of impairment (Szymanski & King, 1999). The proportion of cases of intellectual disability clearly accounted for by a genetic syndrome is roughly 20%, with genetic causes much more likely to be identified in individuals with moderate to severe levels of impairment (Rauch et al., 2006).

Historically, individuals with significant levels of intellectual disability were cared for by family members or in segregated institutional settings, and expectations for progress and development were low. Mental illness beyond the disability itself was largely overlooked for centuries; in fact, it was not until the late 19th century that any legal distinction was made between intellectual disability and mental illness (Sevin & Matson, 1994). In subsequent years, the two concepts became increasingly extricated from one another, and mental health services became separated from intellectual disability-related services (Sevin & Matson, 1994).

Psychotherapeutic treatments for individuals with ID were often dismissed by clinicians as inappropriate due to popular beliefs that patients were unable to verbally discuss their difficulties, particularly within the psychodynamic and cognitive framework (Nezu & Nezu, 1994). The rise of behavior modification in the 1960s provided clinicians with tools for interventions that did not rely on a patient's verbal ability or capacity for insight. Thus, individuals with ID and problem behaviors were deemed appropriate targets for learning-oriented strategies (Reiss & Havercamp, 1997). However, interventions which focused on behavioral difficulties tended to focus on extinction of identified behavior, and the use of aversive techniques and chemical restraint were relatively widespread. With few exceptions,

interventions were guided by the principles of radical behaviorism, with no attention to internal events such as cognition, emotion, motives, or personality.

In 1969, Wolf Wolfensberger published *Changing Patterns in Residential Services for the Mentally Retarded*, which detailed the failures of the institutional, custodial model of care for people with ID and presented the alternative guiding principles of social role valorization and normalization. His work became one of the impetuses for the deinstitutionalization movement in the United States during the late 1970s and 1980s and the ascendance of the *person-centered* model of service provision. Person-centered planning emphasizes the need for service provision to take the needs, desires, and unique features of the person receiving services into account, and provide supports for those needs. This trend influenced approaches to problem behavior exhibited by individuals with ID, and functional behavior analysis and positive behavior support gained in popularity throughout the 1980s (Feldman, Atkinson, Foti-Gervais, & Condillac, 2004). As behavioral interventions became more sophisticated and concerned with consideration of an individual's unique features, investigators and clinicians increasingly attended to the internal mental functioning of people with ID (Holland, 1999).

In the early 1980s, Steven Reiss introduced and produced evidence for the bias of diagnostic overshadowing in the area of ID; that is, the tendency of clinicians to attribute symptoms of mental illness to the presence of intellectual disability when those symptoms manifest in individuals with a known diagnosis of ID (Reiss, Levitan, & Szyszko, 1982; Spengler, Strohmer, & Prout, 1990). He and his colleagues were able to draw new public and professional attention to dual diagnosis (mental illness in the presence of mental retardation). In subsequent years, professional organizations such as the National Association for Dual Diagnosis

(NADD) have emerged to promote research and improved mental health services for individuals with intellectual disability and mental health needs (NADD, 2007).

Psychiatric illness is by no means rare among individuals with intellectual disabilities, though the prevalence rates reported in the literature vary widely from 10% to 39% (Bothwick-Duffy, 1994). This variation has been attributed to a lack of adequate and broadly accepted operational definitions of behavioral/emotional disturbance, difficulty comparing results across studies utilizing non-overlapping instrumentation, and sampling issues (Bothwick-Duffy, 1994; Deb, Thomas, & Bright, 2001). Prevalence of psychiatric impairment may be related to severity of intellectual disability (Holden & Gitlesen, 2004), presence of epilepsy (Espie et al., 2003), and residential setting, among other factors. In addition to evidence for relatively high prevalence of mental disorder generally, researchers have reported observation of a broad range of mental illness diagnoses (e.g. schizophrenia, depression, post-traumatic stress disorder) in individuals with ID (Matson, 1985; Mitchell & Clegg, 2005). Definitive evidence that adults with ID are necessarily at increased risk, compared to the general population, for mental disorders is lacking (Deb et al., 2001). The evidence for increased risk of mental disorders in children and adolescents with ID is more convergent (Dekker & Koot, 2003; Emerson, 2003; Tonge & Einfeld, 2000).

Personality Assessment

With respect to personality assessment, few instruments have emerged for use with individuals with intellectual disability. Existing measures are most often developed specifically for individuals with ID, as opposed to modifications to existing measures originally developed for use with the general population. One exception is the Minnesota Multiphasic Personality Inventory-168 (MMPI-168). Originally developed as a short-form screening device for

psychiatric patients, the MMPI-168 was reported to be successful in assessing psychological adjustment in individuals with brain injuries (Alfano & Finlayson, 1987). McDaniels and collegues presented evidence for construct validity based on correlations between MMPI-168 standard scale elevations and behavioral ratings provided by psychology staff in an institutional setting for adolescents and adults with ID (McDaniels, Childers, and Compton, 1997). In a study by Johns and McDaniel (1998), the Reiss Screen for Maladaptive Behavior scale of Psychosis had moderate positive correlations with MMPI-168 scales of F (infrequency) and 6 (Paranoia). However, other hypothesized relationships between scales on the RSMB and the MMPI-168 were not found. An additional study by McDaniel, Passmore, and Sewell (2003), comparing the MMPI-168 to the Assessment of Dual Diagnosis (ADD) found that few of the expected correlations between MMPI-168 and ADD scales measuring similar constructs were found.

The Standardised Assessment of Personality (SAP) is a semi-structured informant-based interview developed by Pilgrim and colleagues to provide ICD-10 diagnoses of personality disorder. The instrument has produced satisfactory interrater reliability when used with individuals with intellectual disability in institutional settings (Flynn, Matthews, & Hollins, 2002). However, convergent validity for the instrument, when compared to the Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-IV Personality Disorder-II (SCID-II Version 2.0), was found to be poor (Walters, Moran, Choudhury, Lee, Mann, 2004).

Few instruments are available for evaluation of general personality functioning in individuals with ID. Zigler and colleagues developed the EZ-Personality Questionnaire (EZPQ), a 37 item instrument for use with individuals with intellectual disability based upon their five personality-motivation factors of positive reaction tendency, negative reaction tendency,

expectancy of success, outer-directedness, and effectance motivation (Zigler, Bennett-Gates, Hodapp, & Henrich, 2002). However, this instrument has yet to gain widespread use.

The Reiss Profile of Fundamental Goals and Motivational Sensitivities Mental Retardation Version (Reiss & Havercamp, 2001) is a relatively widely-used observer rating scale instrument based upon Reiss' theory of fundamental motives (Reiss & Havercamp, 1997). This theory emphasizes the role of intrinsic, universal motives in human behavior. It is noteworthy that the theoretical conceptualization of motives and their role in behavior is the same for people with and without intellectual disabilities. The 16 fundamental motives assessed by the Reiss Profile are modeled in part after the 14 fundamental needs assessed by the Personality Research Form (Jackson, 1976), a dimensional model of personality developed for the general population. Table 1 provides the 16 fundamental motives of the Reiss Profile; table 2 provides the 16 fundamental needs of the Personality Research Form.

The Reiss Profile MR/DD has stimulated several validity-related studies, examining and supporting the instrument's inter-rater reliability (Lecavalier & Havercamp, 2004), factor structure (Reiss & Havercamp, 1998), and stability of motivational profile (Lecavalier & Tasse, 2002). The Reiss Profile has not been comprehensively compared to the NEO PI-R or the MMPI, either in intellectually typical populations or with samples of individuals with intellectual disability. Olsen and Weber (2004) did conduct an investigation at the domain level. This study found that the Reiss motives related to NEO PI-R domains (results were reported solely at the level of domains) in logical patterns; for example, the Reiss motive of Social Contact showed a strong positive relationship with the NEO PI-R facet of Extraversion. The only Reiss motive that failed to statistically significantly correlate with a NEO PI-R domain was Activity. The authors also described the finding that overall motive strength (as measured by strength/frequency of

item endorsement) tended to be associated with high Extraversion and Neuroticism, and low Agreeableness.

Rationale for Personality Assessment in Individuals with ID

One might ask if personality of individuals with ID is a worthwhile area of attention for psychologists. The utility of personality assessment, as it relates to the concerns and common difficulties of individuals with ID, is perhaps worthy of consideration. Personality disorder has been documented in individuals with intellectual disability (Cowley, Holt, Bouras, Sturmey, Newton, & Costello, 2004; Lidher, Martin, Jayaprakash, & Roy, 2005). Some authors have argued that, for individuals with ID, the presence of a personality disorder has the potential to be more disabling than the intellectual disability itself (Ryan & Panek, 1991; Torr, 2003). In a five year follow-up survey of individuals with ID living in the community, Lidher and colleagues (2005) found that individuals diagnosed with a personality disorder in the original study were more likely to receive psychotropic drugs, show increased offending behavior, and have more hospital admissions. Several other researchers (Ballinger & Reid, 1988; Deb & Hunter, 1991; Lidher et al., 2005) have observed that personality disorder seems to be a prominent factor in the ability of individuals with ID to successfully transition to and remain in the community.

Personality disorder may also be linked to the development and expression of Axis I disorders in individuals with ID. Lidher and colleagues (2005) found that individuals with a personality diagnosis were likely to have additional psychiatric disorders, and Goldberg and colleagues also found increased prevalence of Axis I disorders in individuals with ID and personality disorder (Goldberg, Gitta, Puddephatt, 1995). This is consistent with the literature on comorbidity of personality disorder and Axis I disorders in the general population (Clark, 2007). The personality features of individuals with intellectual disability, both normal and pathological,

may influence the manifestation and form of Axis I disorders, as well as the use of coping strategies (Dosen, 2005).

The assessment of personality functioning has several possible benefits for individuals with ID. Personality-related information could inform residential supports (Wiltz & Reiss, 2003). For individuals of typical intelligence, dimensional personality assessments have been linked to subjective well-being, physical and psychological health, occupational choice and performance, and quality of interpersonal relationships (Ozer & Benet-Martínez, 2006). These life domains are likely to be consequential and meaningful for individuals with ID, as well. Zigler and colleagues have argued that personality structures are "equally as important as cognitive deficits in determining performance" (Zigler, Bennett-Gates, Hodapp, & Henrich, 2002, p.181), and they have posited that maladaptive personality and motivational features may account for the observed Mental Age (MA)-deficit phenomenon, in which individuals with ID function at a level below what would be predicted by IQ (Zigler et al, 2002).

It is possible that the presence of ID, particularly ID secondary to a genetic syndrome, recasts the landscape of personality functioning. However, a parsimonious approach to assessment of individuals with ID would be to first examine the possibility that existing theoretical frameworks and measures for the general population could be extended, perhaps with some modification, for use with individuals with ID. To that end, the Five Factor Model (FFM) of personality is an appealing candidate for the conceptualization and assessment of personality in individuals with intellectual disability. The FFM is the product of lexical studies of human language. In this model, the structure of personality is thought to be embedded in the empirical relationships among trait terms in language (Goldberg, 1993). Five factors, or domains, of personality have emerged from this body of research: extraversion, agreeableness, neuroticism,

conscientiousness/constraint, and openness to experience (Ashton & Lee, 2001). Costa and McCrae (1992, 1995) have further differentiated the five broad domains in terms of more specific facets through their research and development of the NEO Personality Inventory-Revised (NEO-PI-R). For example, in this model the broad domain of extraversion is comprised of the facets of warmth, gregariousness, assertiveness, activity, excitement-seeking, and positive emotions. Table 3 provides a full listing of NEO PI-R domains and facets.

Although the Five Factor Model has not been validated for use with individuals with intellectual disability, researchers have utilized FFM measures with individuals with traumatic brain injury (Kurtz, Putnam, Stone, 1998; Lannoo, de Deyne, Colardyn, deSoete, Jannes, 1997). Weiss and colleagues (2003) were able to replicate the five factor structure of personality in a sample of functionally impaired elderly individuals, 40% of whom did not graduate from high school. In Allik and McCrae's (2004) study of congruence of word meanings among cognitive ability subgroups, their analysis produced "no support for the hypothesis that the structure of personality is influenced by the concreteness or abstractness of the respondent's thinking style" (p. 264). The simple inability of an individual to judge and report his or her own personality is not necessarily a reflection on the structure of the personality itself. However, these authors noted that "in dealing with young children, or cognitively impaired adults....it may be appropriate to use observer ratings....instead of self-reports" (p. 264).

The NEO-PI-R is a commonly used measure for FFM assessment, with good validity evidence (Costa & McCrae, 1992). The form has two versions: self-report and observer rating. The availability of an observer rating form is a strength in the assessment of personality in individuals who may have substantially impaired communication skills in addition to or as a

result of ID. Costa and McCrae (1992) imply utility across the continuum of intelligence when they specifically note that:

Although there are certainly circumstances (such as advanced dementia or catatonia) in which the assessment of normal personality is impossible and perhaps meaningless, we believe that most patients can be profitably described in terms of the dimensions of the five factor model, and that the NEO-PI-R will be a useful way to measure standing on these dimensions. (p. 7)

If use of the NEO-PI-R for assessment of individuals with ID can be supported, an expanded range of intellectual functioning can be brought into the fold for the purposes of research and treatment. The purpose of the current study was to appraise the NEO PI-R with respect to the widely-used instrument which most closely approximates a measurement of personality in individuals with ID—the Reiss Profile MR/DD. These two instruments will be compared with respect to (1) their convergent validity, (2) their accounting for variance within each other, (3) their ability to account for variance within the Personality Research Form, and (4) their relative incremental validity with respect to life functioning variables. The results will serve as pilot data for an NRSA application to conduct a study within a population of intellectually disabled participants.

Hypotheses

The five factor model facets will be significantly correlated to the fundamental motives in the manner specified in Table 4. A close relationship between Reiss' fundamental motives and the five factor model was expected based upon similarities between the constructs. Reiss' theory was based, in part, upon Murray's list of human needs (Reiss, 2004), and those needs have been profitably organized within the five factor framework (Costa & McCrae, 1988). If the Reiss

fundamental motives can be encompassed by the five factor model, this study will provide information about the comprehensiveness of the five factor model. If the five factor model cannot provide an overarching framework for the Reiss fundamental motives, it will be possible to identify gaps in the five factor model.

I hypothesized that all the Reiss fundamental motives would be understandable in terms of the five factor model, but the reverse would not be true. In other words, the NEO-PI-R would account for more variance in the Reiss fundamental motives, relative to the amount of variance in the NEO-PI-R captured by the Reiss fundamental motives. Both the NEO PI-R and the Reiss were also compared to the Personality Research Form (Jackson, 1979), a measure which has been previously studied with respect to the NEO PI-R (Costa & McCrae, 1994). The PRF has also been described as derived, in part, from Murray's list of Needs, and the Reiss Profile has also been described by its authors as related to Murray's Needs (Reiss, 2004). It was hypothesized that the NEO PI-R would account for more variance in the PRF, despite the conceptual commonalities between the PRF and the Reiss. This study also included an omnibus measure of adaptive functioning (the Behavior Report Form). It was predicted that the NEO-PI-R would account for more variance in this measure than the Reiss Profile of Fundamental Motives.

Participants

Data were collected on several occasions over the course of two semesters, using the Experimetrix™ system for study recruitment and participant sign-up. Both male and female participants over the age of 18 years were recruited. These participants provided self-reports, and received experiment participation credit in return for their participation. The data were collected over a period of two semesters, with multiple (six) group data collections. Of the 138 individuals who participated in the study, 11 failed to complete significant portions of the instruments, and so their data were not included in the analyses. For two of the data collections, the NEO PI-R, Reiss Profile, and Behavior Report Form were administered (n = 69); for the other four the NEO PI-R, Reiss Profile, and Personality Research Form were included (n = 58). Of the 127 participants, 111 provided information about their gender; 62 (56%) described themselves as female, whereas 49 (44%) described themselves as male. Information about the race, ethnicity, and socio-economic status of participants was not solicited.

Instruments

NEO Personality Inventory-Revised (Form S)

The NEO PI-R is one of the most commonly used measures of five factor personality. The self-report version is comprised of 240 questions, each one rated on a five point scale, and it produces scores for both the five factors, or domains, of general personality functioning: Neuroticism/Emotional Instability, Extraversion, Openness to Experience, Agreeableness, and Conscientiousness. Each domain is comprised of six facets, and the instrument can provide scores for all 30 facets. The manual for the NEO-PI-R provides the internal consistency statistics for the measure; the coefficient alphas for Neuroticism, Extraversion, Openness, Agreeableness,

Conscientiousness are .92, .89, .87, .86, and .90, respectively. A list of the 30 facets is provided in Table 3.

Reiss Profile of Fundamental Motives

The Reiss Profile of Fundamental Motives is a 128-item self-report instrument, developed to assess the 16 fundamental human motives that the test developers have identified, such as Acceptance, Curiosity, Honor, Independence, and Social Contact. A study of the reliability and validity of the Reiss Profile (Havercamp & Reiss, 2003) reported test-retest reliabilities ranging from .68 to .88. Internal reliability, as measured by Cronbach's alpha, ranged from .79 to .94, with an average of .88. A list of the Reiss motives with brief definitions is provided in Table 2.

Personality Research Form

The standard form of the Personality Research Form (PRF; Jackson, 1976) is comprised of 300 items scored into 14 scales: Achievement, Affiliation, Aggression, Autonomy, Dominance, Endurance, Exhibition, Harm Avoidance, Impulsivity, Nurturance, Order, Play, and Social Recognition. Six forms of the PRF have been developed, ranging in size from 300 to 440 items. In the interest of efficiency with consideration for the objectives of the study, the standard form was used. Internal reliabilities for the PRF standard scales range from .57 to .86, and test-retest reliability ranges from .46 to .90 (Jackson, 1976). The list of PRF scales and scale descriptions is provided in Table 3.

Behavior Report Form

The Behavior Report Form (BRF, Paunonen, 2003) is a self-report measure of behavior created specifically for use with undergraduate students to assess life functioning. It contains questions about relative attractiveness, GPA, and dating frequency, and so on. The authors of the

BRF have utilized the instrument in numerous studies as a criterion measure of socially significant behaviors related to personality traits (Hong, Paunonen, & Slade, 2008). Limited data are available for this instrument; self-report and peer-ratings average correlations were reported to be .55 (Paunonen, 2003).

Data Collection Procedures

Participants were informed of the questionnaire content and their rights as participants in accordance with Institutional Review Board guidelines and policy. Participants completed the measures in a group administration, with instructions provided both in writing and verbally. Scantron response sheets were coded to preserve participant anonymity. Response sheets were transformed into electronic data files and scoring was performed using StataTM, a statistics software program.

Table 1 Summary of Reiss Profile Motives

Reiss Motive	Description of Reiss motive
Power	Desire to influence (including leadership, dominance)
Curiosity	Desire for knowledge
Independence	Desire to be self-reliant
Status	Desire for social standing
Social Contact	Desire for peer companionship (including desire to play, party)
Vengeance	Desire to get even (including desire to compete, to win)
Honor	Desire to obey a traditional moral code
Idealism	Desire to improve society (including altruism, desire for justice)
Activity	Desire to engage in physical exercise
Sex/Romance	Desire for sex (including courting)
Family	Desire to raise own children
Order	Desire to organize (including desire for ritual)
Eating	Desire to eat
Acceptance	Desire for approval
Tranquility	Desire to avoid anxiety, fear, and pain
Saving	Desire to collect

Note: Reiss scale descriptions were adapted from Havercamp and Reiss (2003)

Table 2 Personality Research Form Scale Descriptions

aintains high
ng-term goals;
ain and maintain
t others in pursuit of
hed to people and
t
thed to people and
d to leadership roles
nplete or a problem
ain and maintain
1 1 '1 '1
pulously avoids risk
peration, speaks
noted to compaining
racted to caregiving
ganized is a high
methods of
inculous of
ting in games,
oing attitude towards
onig attitude to wards
ed with the approval
approvar
t;

Note: PRF scale descriptions adapted from Jackson (1974).

Table 3 NEO PI-R Domains and Facets

Domain	Facets
Neuroticism	Anxiety, Angry Hostility, Depression, Self-
	consciousness, Impulsiveness, Vulnerability
Extraversion	Warmth, Gregariousness, Assertiveness,
	Activity, Excitement-seeking, Positive
	Emotions
Openness to Experience	Fantasy, Aesthetics, Feelings, Actions, Ideas,
	Values
Agreeableness	Trust, Straightforwardness, Altruism,
	Compliance, Modesty, Tendermindedness
Conscientiousness	Competence, Order, Dutifulness,
	Achievement-striving, Self-discipline,
	Deliberation

17

Section 3: Results

Hypothesis 1: The Reiss motives will relate to the NEO PI-R facets in the manner specified in Table 4.

Reiss Motives and Correlations with NEO PI-R facets

In general, the predicted correlations between each Reiss Profile motive and NEO PI-R facets were supported, with a few exceptions and unpredicted results² (See Table 5 for detailed results). Facets sharing similar or the same names as motives were predicted to correlate, and this prediction was supported (e.g., the facet of Order had a statistically significant correlation with the motive of Order). In general, the correlation patterns between Reiss motives and NEO PI-R facets were logical and intuitive. To illustrate: The Reiss motive of Vengeance was initially predicted to relate to the NEO PI-R facet of Angry Hostility, and the results supported this prediction. In fact, the Vengeance motive showed consistently negative correlations with several other NEO PI-R facets in the domain of Agreeableness, consistent with the logical relationship between Vengeance and the personality trait of antagonism.

As predicted, the motive of Curiosity showed strong positive correlations with the facets of Ideas and Aesthetics. There were also strong correlations between this motive and several Extraversion facets, including Warmth, Assertiveness, Activity, and Positive Emotions, suggesting that the construct of Curiosity contains a prominent interpersonal component in addition to the hypothesized intellectual aspects.

Contrary to predictions, however, the motive of Acceptance did not significantly relate to either facet of Gregariousness or Compliance; and the highest correlations for Acceptance appeared within the domain of Neuroticism, showing positive relationships with the Neuroticism facets of Anxiety, Depression, Self-consciousness, and Impulsivity. Additionally, the motive of

Power was not correlated with Angry Hostility as predicted; however, predicted correlations between the motive of Power and the facet of Assertiveness emerged from the analyses.

The two Reiss motives of Sex and Independence were not easily categorized with respect to the NEO PI-R facets. The motive of Sex produced only one statistically significant correlation with the NEO facets of Modesty, and none of the predicted relationships were supported. At the level of the FFM domains, there were no significant correlations with the motive of Sex. With respect to the motive of Independence, the predicted relationships with the facets of Competence and Assertiveness were not statistically significant, though the predicted relationship between Independence and Compliance was supported by the results. The motive of Independence also did not have any statistically significant correlations with the NEO PI-R domains.

Hypothesis 2: The NEO PI-R will account for a substantial amount of variance in the Reiss

Profile as well as the PRF, as measured by adjusted R² and hierarchical regression change in R² results.

NEO PI-R and Reiss Regression Results

When the Reiss motives were regressed on the statistically significant NEO facet predictors, using only those predictors identified as statistically significant at an alpha of .01, in general the facets predicted a substantial amount of Reiss motive variance. The weakest findings were obtained for the Reiss motives of Independence (Adjusted R^2 = .07) and Sex (Adjusted R^2 = .02). The strongest findings were obtained for the motives of Social Contact (Adjusted R^2 = .68) and Curiosity (Adjusted R^2 = .52) (see Table 6 for detailed results).

Next, the NEO facets were regressed onto the Reiss motives, and the Adjusted R^2 values ranged from .05 to .54. The highest R^2 values were associated with the facets of Order (predicted by the motives of Order and Tranquility) and Gregariousness (predicted by the motives of Social

Contact and Family). The least well-accounted for facets included Angry Hostility, Actions, and Feelings (see Table 7 for detailed results).

Personality Research Form Results

The Reiss Profile and the NEO PI-R were evaluated in reference to the PRF, and the Pearson Product Moment results are provided in Tables 8 and 9, respectively. In brief, the PRF scales correlated in expected patterns with NEO PI-R facets and Reiss motives. Seventy-five percent of the significant correlations between the PRF scales and NEO PI-R facet scales reported in the NEO test manual (Costa & McCrae, 1992) were replicated in the current study. For example, the PRF scale of Affiliation was correlated with the NEO PI-R facets of Warmth and Gregariousness. When comparing the results reported in the NEO test manual with the results of this study, it was most surprising that the correlation between the facet of Angry Hostility and the PRF scale of Aggression was not statistically significant (r = .10); the NEO test manual reports a correlation of .62 between PRF Aggression and NEO PI-R Angry Hostility. It should be noted, however, that the version of the PRF utilized in the study reported in the NEO PI-R manual was not the same as the version of the PRF utilized in the current study. The NEO PI-R convergent validity study utilized a version of the PRF with additional scales, whereas this study utilized the standard, 14-scale version of the instrument.

Hierarchical Regression Analysis

Hypothesis 3: The NEO PI-R will account for more variance in the PRF than the Reiss Profile.

In order to directly compare the incremental validity of the Reiss Profile and NEO PI-R with respect to the PRF, hierarchical regression analyses were performed. Because of the large number of predictors found to significantly correlate, only motives and facets with statistical

significance at an alpha level of .01 were utilized in order to address the risk of Type I error. However, in identifying a statistically significant change in R², an alpha of .05 was used.

The results of the hierarchical regressions are presented in detail in Tables 6 and 7. In terms of incremental validity, the Reiss generally outperformed the PRF with respect to accounting for variance in the NEO PI-R facets, producing statistically significant increases in R² for 19 of the 30 facets when the PRF significant predictors were entered into the model first (as a set), followed by entering the significant Reiss motive predictors (again, as a set). The PRF produced statistically significant increases in R² for 11 of the 30 facets (see Table 7).

In accounting for variance within the Reiss motives, the NEO PI-R generally outperformed the PRF as measured by the outcomes of the hierarchical analyses, with the NEO PI-R producing a statistically significant increase in R² for 14 of the 16 motives; the PRF provided statistically significant increases in R² for only six motives. The NEO PI-R was particularly successful in obtaining incremental validity for the Reiss motives of Honor, Idealism, and Social Contact; the PRF was particularly successful for the motives of Status and Order. Both the PRF and NEO PI-R demonstrated statistically significant increases in incremental validity for five Reiss motives: Acceptance, Family, Order, Status, and Vengeance.

Regarding the PRF hierarchical regressions, the Reiss motives produced statistically significant increases in change in R^2 for a total of nine of 14 scales; the NEO PI-R facets produced statistically significant increases in R^2 for a total of seven of 14 scales. The NEO PI-R was particularly successful for the PRF scales of Nurturance, Order, and Acceptance, whereas the Reiss was particularly successful for the PRF scales of Aggression, Harm Avoidance, and Social Recognition. The NEO PI-R and the Reiss produced statistically significant increases in R^2 for five of the same PRF scales: Achievement, Autonomy, Dominance, Order, and Play.

Behavior Report Form

Hypothesis 4: The NEO PI-R will outperform the Reiss Profile with respect to accounting for variance in the Behavior Report Form, a general measure of adaptive functioning.

The results of the bivariate correlation analyses are provided in Tables 10 and 11. The NEO PI-R and Reiss were compared in hierarchical regression analyses with respect to each instrument's ability to predict relevant functional behaviors (as measured by the BRF). Table 12 provides the results of these analyses. Of the BRF items included in the analyses, two were not successfully predicted by either the Reiss Motives or NEO PI-R facets: Grade Point Average and average number of dates per month. NEO PI-R facets accounted for statistically significant unique variance for the BRF items of self-reported general intelligence, religiosity, cigarettes smoked per day, alcohol drinks per week, parties attended in the past month, and hours of employment per week. Some of the NEO PI-R facets that accounted for unique variance in BRF items were not predicted to do so (e.g., Straightforwardness was a significant predictor of the number of cigarettes smoked per day).

Reiss motives accounted for statistically significant unique variance for the BRF items of self-reported honesty, number of people dated in the past year, cigarettes smoked per day, and hours of employment per week. In the cases of BRF items relating to cigarettes smoked per day and hours of employment per week, both the NEO PI-R and the Reiss Profile accounted for statistically significant unique variance as measured by change in R².

Table 4
Predicted relationships between Reiss motives and NEO PI-R facets.

Reiss Motive	FFM Facets
Idealism	Altruism, Feelings
Vengeance	Angry Hostility, Tendermindedness, Assertiveness
Family	Altruism, Tendermindedness, Warmth
Eating	Impulsiveness, Deliberation
Tranquility	Anxiety
Romance (Sex)	Activity, Values, Impulsiveness, Deliberation
Activity	Activity
Order	Order, Self-discipline
Independence	Assertiveness, Compliance, Competence
Power	Angry Hostility, Assertiveness, Modesty
Curiosity	Ideas, Aesthetics
Status	Modesty, Excitement-seeking
Anxiety	Anxiety
Honor	Straightforwardness, Values, Dutifulness, Self-discipline
Social Contact	Gregariousness, Warmth, Activity

Table 5 Correlations between Reiss Profile motives and NEO PI-R facets

	Accept	Curio-	Eating	Family	Honor	Idealism	Indep-	Power	Order	Sex	Social Contact	Status	Tranq-	Veng-	Activ	Saving
.,	-ance	sity		0.6			endence	- 12	10	0.6			uility	eance	- 12	
N	.38	12	.32	.06	05	.14	03	16	.19	.06	.02	.00	.38	.07	12	.14
Е	.18	.33	.06	.36	.32	.26	.01	.50	.09	.02	.65	.25	14	03	.40	.09
0	05	.35	.03	05	.06	.24	06	.06	17	.06	.03	29	19	12	03	.001
A	.02	.08	07	.33	.17	.29	11	44	.00	13	.10	30	06	41	.00	.06
С	.05	.34	16	.13	.37	.28	.13	.33	.44	10	.05	.18	.06	09	.14	.03
Anxiety	.39	06	.13	.06	.14	.32	08	02	.31	09	.07	.00	.48	08	15	.16
Hostility	.16	09	.24	11	01	.03	.12	.10	.09	.13	10	.06	.27	.31	10	.06
Depress	.26	07	.17	03	.02	.16	09	19	.14	.00	11	07	.32	.02	12	.08
Self-con	.39	.03	.26	.03	.00	.09	03	17	.29	03	04	02	.22	.07	14	.27
Impuls	.28	.05	.45	.19	.04	.13	02	.12	.02	.16	.29	.12	.24	.06	.03	.04
Vulner	.22	24	.13	05	20	.11	07	28	.13	02	.13	02	.40	.03	22	.05
Trust	05	02	18	.29	.06	.06	18	09	04	12	.12	16	14	23	.03	12
Strtfwd	.05	.21	02	.30	.19	.20	05	18	01	05	.12	09	17	31	.06	.15
Altruism	.14	.19	.14	.36	.23	.22	07	.09	05	.07	.45	03	11	19	.20	.08
Compli	.01	06	22	.06	.07	01	25	37	.08	09	17	10	01	51	09	03
Modesty	16	08	07	.14	02	.22	07	52	01	20	09	45	.03	17	12	11
Tndrmnd	.08	.11	.07	.26	.12	.33	.04	15	.02	11	.17	15	01	11	.02	.19
Warmth	.16	.23	.20	.36	.22	.29	09	.17	11	.02	.62	.07	19	11	.24	04
Gregar	.02	03	.03	.35	.03	.07	12	.11	03	.02	.64	.16	14	08	10	06
Assertive	01	.31	11	.12	.18	.12	.09	.53	.09	.07	.32	.60	13	.03	.21	02
Activity	.21	.30	01	.19	.24	.17	.08	.38	.22	.04	.44	.28	.00	.07	.48	.12
Excitesk	.18	.10	.23	.44	.16	.10	.00	.23	.05	03	.60	.20	11	.09	.26	.16
Positive	.14	.26	.05	.22	.35	.33	12	.32	06	03	.46	.10	14	21	.22	.03
emotion																
Fantasy	.15	.31	.25	.07	.17	.27	08	.24	11	.08	.14	14	10	05	.00	.10
Aesthetics	05	.28	.01	02	.22	.43	07	.07	.04	.16	03	20	.09	22	.16	.11
Feelings	.10	.14	.06	.17	.18	.29	18	.08	02	01	.26	13	.04	13	.04	.04
Actions	29	05	09	04	12	.06	.07	08	20	.08	.00	21	27	04	.05	11
Ideas	.11	.59	.06	09	.26	.14	.03	.08	.01	.13	05	06	.03	04	.12	.13
Values	18	.01	08	14	30	.02	06	08	21	09	11	30	36	09	33	13
Competence	.11	.43	.05	.12	.41	.25	.11	.40	.21	.02	.20	.10	05	09	.31	.13
Order	.11	.09	11	.04	.15	.14	.02	.16	.72	17	07	.15	.28	05	10	01
Dutifulness	.10	.37	01	.27	.46	.26	.19	.18	.31	05	.07	.16	.10	.01	.17	.10
Achievement	.06	.25	17	.23	.32	.23	.06	.30	.43	01	.18	.19	.04	09	.25	02
Striving																
Self-	15	.27	23	.06	.14	.12	05	.33	.27	15	.02	.07	13	10	.12	13
Discipline																
Deliberation	.08	.26	09	01	.33	.16	.09	.11	.37	15	14	.16	.14	09	04	.13

^{*}bolded items are statistically significant at the p < .01 level **Bold** items are statistically significant at the p < .01 level

Table 6 Reiss Motive Regression Results

	PRF predictors	R ² change*	<i>p</i> -value	NEO predictors	R ² change*	<i>p</i> -value
Acceptance	Social Recognition	.14	.002	Anxiety, Depression, Self- consciousness, Impulsivity, Actions	.22	.009
Curiosity	Achievement, Dominance, Endurance, Order, Understanding	.08	.08	Aesthetics, Ideas, Compentence, Assertiveness, Activity, Positive Emotions, Fantasy, Deliberation Achievement-striviing		.005
Eating	N/A	N/A	N/A	Hostility, Self-consciousness, Fantasy, Impulsivity, Excitement-seeking, Self- discipline	.24	
Family	Affiliation, Autonomy, Nurturance	.17	.004	Trust, Straightforwardness, Altruism, Gregariousness, Tendermindedness, Warmth Dutifulness, Achievement- striving	.33	.003
Honor	Social Recognition	.03	.08	Ideas, Values, Competence, Dutifulness, Achievement- striving, Altruism, Activity, Positive Emotions	.49	.0001
Idealism			.37	.0001		
Independence	N/A	N/A	N/A	Compliance	.05	
Power	Dominance, Exhibitionism OB OB OB Vulnerability, Modesty, Activity, Positive Emotions, Self-discipline, Compliance, Assertiveness, Fantasy, Competence, Achievement- striving		.16	.10		
Order	der Harm .16 .0001 Order, Dutifulness, Deliberation Avoidance, Order, Play Self-consciousness, Achievement-striving, Self-		Order, Dutifulness, Deliberation, Self-consciousness,	.10	.04	
Sex	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Social Contact	Affiliation, Exhibitionism, Play Affiliation, .03 Exhibitionism, Play Assertiveness, Activity, Positive Emotion, Impulsivity, Warmth, Gregariousness, Excitement-seeking		.31	.0001		
Status	Aggression, .15 .0001 Values, Activity, Modesty Social Recognition		.15	.001		
Tranquility	Order .03 .09 Anxiety, Hostility, Depression, Actions, Impulsivity, Vulnerability, Values, Order		.42	.0001		
Vengeance	Aggression	.06	.02	Hostility, Trust, Straightforwardness, Compliance	.25	.0001
	PRF predictors	R ² change*	<i>p</i> -value	NEO predictors	R ² change*	<i>p</i> -value
Activity	N/A	N/A	N/A	Values, Competence, Achievement-striving, Warmth, Activity, Excitement-seeking	.32	
Saving	N/A	N/A	N/A	Self-consciousness	.08	

Change in R^2 reflects the incremental validity of the instrument predictors when entered as a set after the other predictors have been entered. If no competing predictors were available for the other instrument, Adjusted R^2 is reported.

Table 7
NEO PI-R Regression Results

NEO facets	Significant PRF predictors	PRF \mathbb{R}^2 Δ	<i>p</i> -value*	Significant Reiss predictors	Reiss $R^2 \Delta$	<i>p</i> -value*
Anxiety Order		.02	.19	Ideal, Acceptance, Order, Tranquility	.32	.0001
Angry Hostility	N/a	N/a	N/a	Eating, Tranquility, Vengeance	.14	
Depression	Nurturance	.04	.11	Acceptance, Tranquility	.11	.19
Self-	Achievement,	.21	.001	Acceptance, Eating,	.30	.001
consciousness	Dominance			Order, Tranquility		
Impulsivity	Achievement, Harm Avoidance, Impulsivity, Nurturance, Play	.30	.001	Acceptance, Eating, Social Contact, Tranquility	.29	.0001
Vulnerability	Autonomy, Dominance	.04	.28	Curiosity, Power, Tranquility	.25	.002
Trust	Affiliation, Nurturance, Play	.09	.06	Curiosity, Family, Idealism, Social Contact, Activity	.19	.01
Straightforward- ness	Affiliation, Exhibitionism	.03	.23	Family, Social Contact, Activity	.34	.0001
Altruism	Dominance, Endurance, Exhibitionism, Order	.15	.03	Curiosity, Power, Social Contact	.20	.62
Compliance	Achievement, Dominance Endurance, Order	.09	.22	Curiosity, Honor, Power, Social Contact	.19	.02
Modesty	Affiliation, Exhibitionism, Impulsivity, Play,	.25	.001	Eating Family Social Contact, Activity	.09	.09
Tenderminded- ness	Understanding Affiliation, Dominance, Impulsivity, Play, Social Recognition,	.19	.04	Curiosity Honor, Idealism, Power, Social Contact	.15	.07
Warmth	Understanding Nurturance	.12	.01	Curiosity, Eating,	.09	.28
Gregariousness	Endurance, Nurturance, Understanding	.07	.18	Idealism, Power Curiosity, Idealism	.15	.007
Assertive	Nurturance	.13	.006	Idealism, Social Contact	.02	.56
Activity	N/a	N/a	N/a	Acceptance, Tranquility	.11	
Excitement- seeking	Understanding	.04	.11	Curiosity, Honor	.12	.016
Positive Emotions	Autonomy	.03	.13	Honor, Status, Tranquility, Activity	.27	.001
Fantasy	Aggression	.06	.07	Family, Vengeance	.07	.17
Aesthetics	Aggression	.06	.05	Family, Vengeance	.14	.012
Feelings	Affiliation	.01	.41	Family, Honor, Social Contact	.16	.03
Actions	Aggression, Nurturance	.03	.33	Independence, Power, Vengeance	.24	.001
Ideas	Aggression, Dominance, Nurturance, Social Recognition	.08	.55	Power, Status	.06	.11
Values Comptence	Affiliation, Play Achievement,	.06 .22	.16 .005	Family, Idealism Curiosity, Honor,	.15 .17	.012 .008
Comptonec	Dominance,	•==	.005	Idealism, Power,	.1/	.000

NEO facets	Significant PRF predictors	$\frac{PRFR^2}{\Delta}$	<i>p</i> -value*	Significant Reiss predictors	Reiss R ² Δ	<i>p</i> -value*
	Endurance, Harm Avoidance, Impulsivity, Order,			Activity		
	Social Recognition					
Order	Achievement, Affiliation,	.13	.02	Order, Tranquility	.03	.24
	Endurance, Order Play					
Dutifulness	Achievement,	.06	.22	Curiosity, Family,	.18	.03
	Endurance, Order			Honor, Idealism, Order		
Achievement-	Achievement,	.13	.06	Curiosity, Family	.11	.31
striving	Endurance,			Honor, Idealism,		
C-16 D::-1:	Impulsivity, Order	10	02	Power, Order, Activity	12	02
Self-Discipline	Achievement, Dominance,	.19	.02	Curiosity, Eating, Power, Order	.13	.03
	Endurance,			1 ower, Order		
	Impulsivity, Order,					
	Understanding					
Deliberation	Achievement,	.29	.002	Curiosity, Honor, Order	.03	.53
	Endurance, Harm					
	Avoidance,					
	Impulsivity, Order, Play					

Table 8 Correlations between Reiss Motives and Personality Research Form Scales

	Ac	Af	Ag	Au	Do	En	Ex	Ha	Im	Nu	Or	Pl	Sr	Un
Accept	.14	.07	05	33*	09	.12	.04	.21	.09	.18	.24	.19	.49*	.07
Curio	.57*	.08	12	08	.37*	.53*	03	.24	20	.25	.37*	13	.25	.61*
Eat	.09	06	.13	28	02	.07	13	13	.12	.08	01	.21	02	03
Fam	.04	.38*	07	42*	02	04	.13	.13	.21	.38*	05	.28*	.21	22
Hon	.31*	.12	13	24	.09	.29*	.00	.27	09	.25	.34*	.01	.42*	.19
Ideal	.38*	.24	14	10	.20	.39*	.06	.23	02	.44*	.26	.15	.12	.35*
Indep	04	05	.29*	.25	03	05	01	.02	06	31*	.22	.19	.21	24
Power	.34*	.17	.34*	04	.71*	.21	.36*	.04	.14	.00	.29*	.28*	.35*	.12
Order	.27	26	.12	03	01	.31*	15	.49*	17	13	.78*	36*	.27	.04
Sex	17	04	.10	.15	13	11	12	.01	.00	18	06	.10	.19	20
SocialC	04	.43*	01	33*	.19	05	.38*	12	.33*	.25	07	.59*	.25	19
Status	.10	05	.52*	31*	.13	04	.10	.16	.12	18	.31*	.12	.59*	11
Tranq	06	10	.11	23	14	.11	03	.27	.02	.02	.38*	02	.17	07
Veng	.17	22	.55*	.06	.34*	.02	.02	10	.07	31*	.17	.22	12	22
Activ	.22	.04	05	22	.16	.16	.09	.08	.08	01	.17	.23	.30*	06
Saving	.05	14	02	27	04	.19	09	.29*	06	04	.27	03	.10	11

^{*} starred items are statistically significant at the p < .05 level

Ac = Achievement, Af = Affiliation, Ag = Aggression, Au = Autonomy, Do = Dominance, En = Endurance, Ex = Exhibition, Ha = Harm Avoidance, Im = Impulsivity, Nu = Nurturance, Or = Order, Pl = Play, Sr = Social Recognition, Un = Understanding; Accept = Acceptance, Curio = Curiosity, Eat = Eating, Fam = Family, Hon = Honor, Ideal = Idealism, Indep = Independence, SocialC = Social Contact, Tranq = Tranquility, Veng = Vengeance, Activ = Activity

Table 9 Correlations Between NEO PI-R facets and PRF scales

	Ac	Af	Ag	Au	Do	En	Ex	Ha	Im	Nu	Or	Pl	Sr	Un
N	32*	.04	10	19	29*	16	.02	13	.24	.28	04	.10	.06	11
Е	.19	.45*	.12	16	.57*	.14	.45*	04	.22	.37*	.26	.39*	.32*	.07
0	.16	.08	18	.09	.24	.23	.04	06	11	.36*	.01	01	06	.55*
A	02	.37*	51*	11	33	02	12	.13	10	.45*	23	01	.00	.09
С	.60*	06	.16	05	.36*	.47*	11	.34*	44*	10	.63*	30*	.13	.24
Anxiety	06	.04	10	15	04	.07	.13	.23	.18	.18	.32*	.14	.21	08
Angry Hostility	06	06	.10	14	.00	04	.08	02	.20	01	.16	.11	01	04
Depression	13	04	17	19	19	.08	05	05	.10	.25	01	08	.02	.13
Self- consciousness	34*	10	.02	02	38*	15	16	.00	.04	.09	.09	12	06	16
Impulsivity	30*	.17	.08	09	02	22	.20	32*	.40*	.38*	11	.33*	.16	06
Vulnerability	23	.06	.08 19	29*	02 32*	22 10	.08	.08	.23	.25	11 07	.04	.02	06 16
Trust	12	.17	30*	.20	07	05	05	14	.01	.23	25	.15	.05	.02
Straightforward-	.22	.22	41*	.20 19	18	.08	02	.23	19	.20	08	05	.13	.12
ness			41	19	10				19		08			
Altruism	.03	.31*	15	16	11	09	.00	.03	15	.23	16	.15	.17	09
Compliance	04	.21	39*	07	23	.01	11	.16	08	.37*	13	19	.09	.17
Modesty	07	.10	49*	.04	28*	.00	22	07	02	.36*	20	15	41*	.04
Tenderminded-	23	.31*	14	.05	27	12	.07	01	.14	.25	18	.32*	.07	.00
ness														
Warmth	.01	.49*	13	26	.10	.01	.15	07	.12	.42*	20	.44*	.17	.02
Gregariousness	10	.44*	.05	17	.12	11	.36*	17	.26	.17	14	.52*	.24	26
Assertive	.36*	.17	.20	02	.71*	.28*	.33*	04	.14	.14	.37*	.09	.20	.20
Activity	.30*	.09	.06	16	.38*	.31*	.23	02	.07	.10	.43*	.08	.24	.06
Excitement-	10	.49*	.13	21	.16	25	.38*	07	.41*	.20	02	.60*	.21	33*
seeking														
Positive	.03	.44*	06	11	.32*	.06	.34*	.05	.24	.50*	.02	.31*	.22	.20
Emotions														
Fantasy	.05	.09	21	.08	.27	.06	.17	05	.24	.39*	08	.22	.01	.23
Aesthetics	.19	.04	21	04	.07	.34*	07	.20	17	.36*	.12	13	.04	.44*
Feelings	09	.20	08	19	.10	.00	.26	.14	.07	.44*	.00	.04	.12	.16
Actions	.15	10	.08	.02	.14	.02	09	21	.06	01	05	.09	20	.17
Ideas	.24	12	19	03	.16	.24	11	.11	14	.08	.08	13	.08	.53*
Values	.00	.17	08	.40*	.10	.14	.00	27	19	.16	05	.02	20	.22
Comptence	.52*	03	.16	08	.29*	.32*	11	.37*	38*	18	.48*	15	.29*	.21
Order	.41*	28*	.24	.15	.18	.44*	10	.25	27	13	.72*	43*	.03	.13
Dutifulness	.43*	.11	.12	15	.23	.30*	06	.26	24	.05	.43*	11	.14	.10
Achievement-	.54*	05	.10	02	.26	.43*	16	.23	29*	16	.54*	22	.22	.17
striving														
Self-Discipline	.56*	.04	.15	.02	.43*	.39*	.03	.24	36*	08	.46*	21	.08	.29*
Deliberation	.47*	25	.13	04	.23	.42*	17	.35*	54*	14	.57*	41*	.00	.22

starred items are statistic ally significa

nt at the p < .05 level

Ac = Achieve ment, Af = Affiliati on, Ag = Aggress ion, Au

Autono my, Do =
Domina nce, En =
Enduran ce, Ex =
Exhibiti on, Ha = Harm
Avoidan ce, Im =
Impulsi vity, Nu =
Nurtura

nce, Or = Order, Pl = Play, Sr = Social Recognition, Un = Understanding

Table 10: Behavior Report Form and Reiss Profile Correlations

	Gen	Popul	Relig	Honesty	GPA	Dates/mo	# ppl	Cigs/	Drinks/	Parties/	Hrs
	IQ	•		-			dated	day	wk	mo	work/wk
Accept-	.07	.05	04	.01	.23	.01	.00	31*	13	.18	.18
ance											
Curio-	.19	23	08	.34*	.31*	08	02	38*	18	17	07
sity											
Eating	04	17	22	.22	.07	.03	.04	16	.01	07	.03
Family	08	09	.10	.06	.01	.05	24	36*	08	05	.11
Honor	.07	09	.23	.08	.11	12	17	41*	04	07	.14
Idealism	.08	02	11	.05	.36*	02	11	22	11	.17	.13
Indepen	.20	.09	21	07	13	02	.20	11	.37*	.31*	05
-dence											
Power	06	.41*	.17	.34*	.48*	.18	.27	07	.10	.11	24
Order	11	.01	02	10	12	06	.04	25	09	.10	.42*
Sex	03	.28*	22	.04	12	.16	.21	.09	.42*	.21	.00
Social	14	.36*	01	.33*	.22	.19	.21	13	.07	.24	15
Contact											
Status	18	.37*	.06	.01	15	.13	.12	12	.35*	.39*	.14
Tranqui-	12	.17	.14	13	.06	12	.13	18	05	.25	.06
lity											
Veng-	.09	.10	28*	08	.09	.07	.13	14	.36*	.33*	09
eance											
Activity	03	.17	.26*	.19	.19	.09	12	.02	.04	.01	12
Saving	.08	15	.08	10	.10	02	29*	30*	23	15	18

GenIQ = Self-reported general intelligence, relative to peers; Popul = Self-reported popularity among peers; Relig = Self-reported religiosity; Honesty = Self-reported honesty; GPA = Grade Point Average; Dates/mo = dates per month; # ppl dated = Number of people dated within the past year; Cigs/day = Number of cigarettes smoked per day, on average; Drinks/wk = Number of alcoholic drinks consumed in an average week; Parties/mo = Average number of parties attended each month; Hrs work/wk = Number of employed hours per week. Starred values are statistically significant at an alpha level of .05.

Table 11 Behavior Report Form and NEO PI-R facet Correlations

	Gen IQ	Popul	Relig	Honesty	GPA	Dates/mo	# ppl dated	Cigs/ day	Drinks/ wk	Parties/ mo	Hrs work/wk
Anxiety	19	12	14	04	.04	32*	02	22	20	.17	.16
Angry Hostility	10	.10	18	15	10	.09	.08	02	.24	02	.16
Depression	25	22	25	20	27*	02	23	12	.12	.00	.16
Self- conscious- ness	04	25	09	04	.02	17	.02	30*	13	.05	09
Impulsivity	17	10	22	.02	.05	.03	.07	17	.08	.15	.30*
Vulnerability	21	.01	26*	33*	28*	04	.04	07	.19	.24	.02
Trust	.03	11	.23	.05	.21	16	16	07	33*	.01	12
Straightfor- wardness	.14	04	.05	.36*	.31*	.11	.07	.03	19	23	17
Altruism	.22	.02	.12	.29*	.40*	.00	.06	12	33*	20	21
Compliance	18	17	.18	.02	08	10	.05	16	21	09	09
Modesty	09	36*	.01	.19	08	.03	23	04	19	11	02
Tendermind- edness	.11	16	06	.02	.20	19	.00	28*	21	05	08
Warmth	.26*	.13	.02	.23	.27*	.04	.09	17	19	.05	.07
Gregarious- ness	06	.11	.11	.01	.28*	.21	.00	01	.05	.23	13
Assertive	.17	.39*	.04	13	.34*	.02	.19	18	.06	.14	.08
Activity	.22	.32*	.05	06	.53*	.13	.18	11	03	.24	.00
Excitement- seeking	.05	.15	-08	.07	.16	.05	.10	23	.03	.09	22
Positive Emotions	.14	.11	.14	.13	.44*	.01	07	13	15	.00	09
Fantasy	.19	23	12	.07	.15	.03	03	23	16	25	.11
Aesthetics	.07	26	17	07	.08	.02	14	12	04	06	.16
Feelings	.18	03	22	.07	.35*	.07	04	09	10	.05	.11
Actions	01	12	13	12	25	06	04	.03	.11	06	.05
Ideas	.41*	20	21	03	.06	09	11	21	16	25	.22
Values	.19	10	42*	14	01	13	02	.08	04	.01	.05
Competence	.35*	.03	.12	.19	.51*	04	.01	10	27*	19	02
Order	04	.05	.10	13	.09	14	.17	25	19	.05	.09
Dutifulness	.27*	10	.21	.32*	.38*	.05	07	01	19	32*	.08
Achievement Striving	.07	.13	.07	.03	.45*	.08	10	.05	12	.04	.15
Self-	15	16	17	- 09	41*	17	07	02	- 03	- 11	03
Self- discipline	.15	.16	.17	09	.41*	.17	.07	.02	03	11	.03

Deliberation 09 - 09 1								
Deliberation .0909 .1	5 .21	.17	15	05	16	24	19	02

GenIQ = Self-reported general intelligence, relative to peers; Popul = Self-reported popularity among peers; Relig = Self-reported religiosity; Honesty = Self-reported honesty; GPA = Grade Point Average; Dates/mo = dates per month; # ppl dated = Number of people dated within the past year; Cigs/day = Number of cigarettes smoked per day, on average; Drinks/wk = Number of alcoholic drinks consumed in an average week; Parties/mo = Average number of parties attended each month; Hrs work/wk = Number of employed hours per week.

Table 12 Behavior Report Form Hierarchical Regression Results

BRF items	Reiss predictors	$R^2 \Delta \text{ or } r^*$	P value	NEO predictors	$R^2 \Delta \text{ or } r^*$	P
	_					value
General Intelligence	Family	.05	.07	Modesty	.10	.01
Religiosity	Na	Na	Na	Vulnerability	.28	.03
Honesty	Idealism	29	.04	Na	Na	Na
GPA	Na	Na	Na	Na	Na	Na
Dates per month	Na	Na	Na	Na	Na	Na
People dated in past	Sex	30	.03	Na	Na	Na
year						
Cigarettes	Order, Power, Sex,	.27	.007	Straightforward,	.16	.03
smoked/day	Status			Actions, Self-		
				discipline		
Alcohol drinks/week	Na	Na	Na	Hostility,	.24	.001
				Depression,		
				Order,		
				Dutifulness , Self-		
				discipline,		
				Achievement-		
				striving		
Parties attended in past month	Na	Na	Na	Order	36	.003
Hours of employment per week	Eating	.19	<.001	Anxiety	.19	<.001

Bolded predictors provided statistically significant increases in R^2 * R^2 change is reported when variables from both the NEO PI-R and Reiss Profile were entered into hierarchical regressions. Pearson's Product Moment is reported when a single variable was correlated with a BRF item. Adjusted R^2 is reported when several variables from only one of the two predictor instruments were entered into linear regression.

Section 4: Discussion

The NEO PI-R accounted for a substantial amount of variance in the Reiss Profile, as measured by hierarchical regression analyses, and the NEO PI-R was roughly equivalent to the Reiss Profile with respect to accounting for variance in the Personality Research Form. Finally, the performance of the Reiss Profile and the NEO PI-R was roughly equivocal in terms of the Behavior Report Form, a measure of adaptive behavior. In sum, the NEO PI-R appears to be at least comparable in its ability to account for individual differences in motives, needs, and life functioning behavior as the Reiss Profile, and might then prove equally useful within an intellectually disabled population to assess personality.

The PRF, NEO PI-R, and Reiss Profile

Given that Reiss specifically notes Murray's needs as resource used in the development of the Reiss Profile (Reiss, 2004 p.185), and that the PRF was developed based, in part, on Murray's list of needs, there should be congruence between these two measures. The correlation results and the regression results both suggest that the PRF and Reiss profile scales relate to one another in intuitive ways; for example, the strongest Reiss profile predictors for the PRF scale of Affiliation were the motives of Family and Social Contact (see Table 13). The Reiss motive of Curiosity was found to be a statistically significant predictor for four of the 15 PRF scales, making it the most frequently occurring predictor across the PRF. Also, it is notable that none of the Reiss Profile scales correlated with the PRF scale of Impulsivity when alpha was set at .01. The results of this study were, in general, parallel to the results of the Olsen and Weber (2004) paper, with three notable exceptions: 1) The Olsen and Weber paper did not find any significant correlations between the Reiss Motive of Activity and any of the NEO PI-R domains; 2) the previous study found significant correlations between the motive of Sex and the domains of

Extraversion (r = .20, p < .05) and Agreeableness (r = -.24, p < .01); and, 3) the previous study found significant correlations between the motive of Independence and the domains of Agreeableness (r = -.37, p < .01) and Neuroticism (r = -.20, p < .05). Olsen and Weber report that the correlations between the NEO PI-R domains and Reiss motives were expected to be moderate because both motives and traits are conceptualized by some theorists as related but fundamentally different aspects of personality, with traits describing the expression of motives (Winter, John, Stuart, Klohnen, & Duncan, 1998).

If the construct of needs/motivation is fundamentally different compared to personality traits, the Reiss Profile and PRF should show more congruence than the NEO PI-R with the PRF. Havercamp and Reiss (2003) published a convergent validity study which included the PRF, and reported that the Reiss motives of Power and Order correlated .55 and .60 with the PRF scales of Dominance and Order. In this sample, the correlations were even more pronounced (.71 and .78, respectively); however there were comparably high correlations achieved with individual NEO facets of Assertiveness and Order (.71 and .72, respectively), and the PRF regression results with the strongest predictors from each instrument provided more support for the comprehensiveness of the NEO PI-R, based upon obtained R² values. NEO PI-R facets were equivalent with respect to the coefficient of determination for the PRF scale of Dominance, but the NEO PI-R produced a higher coefficient for the PRF scale of Order (NEO PI-R R² = .72; Reiss Profile R² = .60.

Costa and McCrae (1988) conducted a factor analysis of Form E of the PRF and the NEO PI (Costa & McCrae, 1985), and noted that, "trait psychologists should consider the explicitly motivational aspects of their constructs" (p. 263). Although the authors utilized a different form of the PRF and an earlier incarnation of the NEO PI-R, many of their results mirror those of this study, when considered at the level of the five domains. For example, Costa and McCrae found

that the PRF scale of Play loads onto the domains of Extraversion and Conscientiousness, and statistically significant correlations between this scale and these domains emerged from the analyses (see Table 9). The Neuroticism loadings were not replicated in the current study, and Costa and McCrae note that the emphasis on negative affectivity in the domain of Neuroticism is not explicitly addressed in the PRF scales or within Murray's needs. In general, these results suggest that not only are these findings consistent with early PRF-five factor model research, but also that the NEO PI-R is able to account for a significant amount of PRF scale variance when compared to the Reiss Profile.

Life Functioning Variables

The last comparison between the NEO PI-R and Reiss Profile was made with reference to the Behavior Report Form, a self-report functional behavior inventory developed by Paunonen (2003). In contrast to a study by Reiss (2000), this study did not replicate the relationships between religiosity and low scores on the motive of Independence, and high scores on the motives of Honor and Family. Instead, a low score on the motive of Vengeance was associated with stronger endorsement of religiosity. Given that the measure of religiosity was a single item, the reliability and content validity may not be sufficient to draw strong conclusions from this result. Future research should explore, with larger samples and more comprehensive life functioning measures (i.e., measures describing academic achievement, social integration, and interpersonal success).

Reiss Motives within the NEO PI-R framework

Overall, the Reiss motives were well accounted for by respective NEO PI-R facet scales in a manner consistent with their conceptual understanding (see Table 1 for a list and description of each Reiss motive). For example, the motive of Honor is described by Reiss and colleagues as

"the desire to obey a traditional moral code" (Havercamp & Reiss, 2003, p. 124) The NEO PI-R domain closest to this construct is Conscientiousness, described by Costa and McCrae (1994) as "individual differences in the....more active process of planning, organizing, and carrying out tasks....high scorers are scrupulous, punctual, and reliable" (p.16). At first blush, Honor would logically be related to Dutifulness and Competence, with some overlap with the domain of Agreeableness. The Reiss and colleagues definition of Honor refers specifically to the type of moral code as *traditional*, and this term implies limited openness to other moral or value systems. In reviewing the results of Table 5, a pattern of results consistent with this interpretation emerges: Honor is statistically significantly related to Dutifulness (r = .46, p < .01), Competence (.41, p < .01), and Achievement-Striving (r = .32, p < .01) within the domain of Conscientiousness. Honor is related to Altruism (r = .23, p < .01) within the domain of Agreeableness, and strong endorsement of Honor is associated with lower values of the Openness facet of Values (r = -.30, p < .01).

The other Reiss motives show trends of logical association with NEO PI-R facets;

Acceptance is described as a desire for social acceptance, and is related to Neuroticism facets of Anxiety, Depression, Self-Consciousness, and Impulsiveness, as well as low Openness to Actions. The motive of Curiosity showed expected associations with Openness to Ideas and Aesthetics. The motive of Power related to the rationally-predicted facets of Assertiveness, Activity, Competence, and Achievement-striving, along with weaker endorsement of Agreeableness facets of Compliance and Modesty. The motive of Tranquility, described by Reiss and colleagues as "the desire to avoid anxiety, fear, and pain" related to all six facets of Neuroticism, with a domain-level correlation of .38 (p < .01). The Reiss motive of Eating was related to the Neuroticism facet of Impulsivity as well as the Extraversion facet of Excitement-

Seeking, and it was associated with weak endorsement of the Conscientiousness facet of Self-Discipline. With respect to the motive of Family, which would logically be associated with Agreeableness, there were clear positive relationships with the facets of Trust, Straightforwardness, Altruism, and Tendermindedness. The motive of Order, which shares its name with a NEO PI-R Conscientiousness facet, was positively correlated with the entire domain of Conscientiousness as well as the Neuroticism facet of Anxiety. All of the Reiss motives showed expected relationships with NEO PI-R facets, with two exceptions: the Reiss motives of Sex and Independence.

Sex and Independence

It is intriguing that neither the NEO PI-R nor the Reiss was able to predict the selfreported average number of dates per month, and that only the Reiss motive of Sex successfully
predicted the number of people dated in the past year. In contrast, both instruments were able to
offer statistically significant predictions with respect to the average number of parties attended
per month. The fact that the Reiss motive of Sex was not readily categorized in terms of the NEO
PI-R, combined with these social-interpersonal functioning findings raises the question of
whether perhaps sexual interests or motivation should be more important to personality research,
and perhaps important enough to warrant inclusion in the five-factor model. If so, what domains
are strong candidates for organizing this behavior within the model? In the available literature,
studies of the five factor model and sexuality were limited to pathological expressions of
sexuality, such as hypersexuality, and intimate partner violence, typically relating to the FFM
domains of Neuroticism and Agreeableness (Hines & Saudino, 2008; Reid, Carpenter,
Spackman, & Willes, 2008)

For the NEO PI-R facets, the highest correlations for the Reiss motive of Sex were for low Modesty, high Impulsivity, low Order, and high Aesthetics. Additional research with larger samples and more detailed measures of sexual practices, interest, and history could elucidate the relationship between sexuality, motivation strength, environmental factors, and personality traits. For example, it makes intuitive sense that individuals who are high on Excitement-seeking and Impulsivity may be more likely to engage in risky sexual behavior (e.g., multiple sexual partners, unprotected sex). On the other hand, sexual interests, as assessed by the Reiss Profile might be too behaviorally specific to be optimally understood as a personality trait. Comparable scales could be interests in drugs, eating, the internet, and any other potential source of pleasure or interest. It is not entirely clear why this particular interest was selected by Reiss for inclusion within a personality scale.

Just as the motive of Sex was not readily understood in terms of the NEO PI-R facets or domains, the motive of Independence was not easily categorized in terms of the NEO PI-R. This is somewhat surprising, given the body of literature on personality and Dependency (Bornstein & Cecero, 2000; Dunkley et al., 2006; Pincus, 2002). Five Factor Model researchers have conceptualized the construct of dependency as a combination of maladaptive Neuroticism and Agreeableness, specifically describing the DSM-IV Dependent Personality Disorder criteria as representing "excessive compliance (difficulty expressing disagreement), altruism (volunteering to do unpleasant things), and modesty (needing advice and reassurance from others to make everyday decisions)" (Widiger, Trull, Clarkin, Sanderson, & Costa, 2002, p. 96). However, opposite to dependency does not appear to be independence, as that would suggest facets of antagonism. In the current study, the highest correlation between the NEO PI-R facets and the

= .004). This result suggests some support for the hypothesis that low Independence (i.e., Dependence on a bipolar scale) is related to a facet of Agreeableness, though the other suggested relationships with Modesty and Altruism are not supported by this study's findings.

Considering the extant if controversial evidence for sex differences in dependency (Bornstein, 1996), potential sex differences in the relationships between Agreeableness and Independence were examined in this sample. While the domain of Agreeableness was not significantly correlated with the motive of Independence, the relationship between Independence and the Agreeableness facet of Compliance appears to be moderated by the sex of the participant. When entered into multiple regression analyses, Compliance was not a significant predictor of Independence in males (β = -.26, p = .09), but Compliance successfully predicted Independence in females (β = -.35, p = .009). Overall, males had significantly higher mean scores on the motive of Independence (t = 3.47, p = .0004), whereas no sex differences were obtained in mean Compliance scores (t = 1.59, p = .06). These results suggest that the desire for Independence may differ in terms of its relationship to NEO PI-R Agreeableness facets according to sex.

A review of the content of the Reiss Profile Independence items suggest that many of the items' wordings refer to an aversion or avoidance of help, sympathy, and advice from others. For example, nearly all of the items begin with the phrases, "I hate," "I don't need," "I almost never," and "I don't like it when." These items may speak more to distaste for assistance than a desire for independence. This rejective, oppositional slant to the items might again suggest an element of antagonism within the scale, but little to none was obtained in the current study. An alternative perspective on independence might suggest that it also contains an element of introversion, reflecting the desire to be autonomous or alone, and/or conscientiousness (an ability to be self-reliant). But, again, no support was obtained for these hypotheses as well. In sum, it is

possible that independence or autonomy occupies an interstitial space between antagonism, introversion, and conscientiousness, not being well correlated with any of them. In sum, it would be useful for future research to explore the place of the construct of independence within the Five Factor Model.

Limitations

Two samples were collected with some variation among the measures administered. It would be useful for future studies within a student population administer all of the measures to the same participants, as well as obtain a larger sample to provide more statistical power to assess the relationships between the Reiss Profile, the NEO PI-R, and the construct of adaptive life functioning. Additionally, the single-item assessments of the Behavior Report Form are not ideal for reliable, assessments of specific areas of life functioning. However, it did provide a global picture, and a potential point of departure for future research. Finally, additional forms of the PRF could have provided a more parallel comparison for evaluating replication of Costa and McCrae's (1994) findings for convergent validity between the NEO PI-R and PRF. However, additional forms of the PRF tend to be much longer with respect to the number of items.

Future Research

This preliminary study was conducted in order to assess the relationships between the constructs measured by the Reiss Profile and the NEO PI-R. The results support the further consideration of potential advantages of the NEO PI-R relative to the Reiss Profile within the population of individuals with intellectual disabilities. The results will be used to inform hypothesis of this future study comparing the Reiss Profile MR/DD and the observer rating version of the NEO PI-R. This study, utilizing a sample of adults with intellectual disabilities, will be proposed in an NRSA grant application. Given the results of this first investigation, it is

hypothesized that the NEO PI-R and Reiss Profile MR/DD will relate in a manner similar to the results of the current study. However, it is estimated that the NEO PI-R will outperform the Reiss Profile with respect to accounting for the variance in the more extensive and in-depth measures of adaptive functioning and success in community integration for-adults with intellectual disability. The results of this study suggest that the Reiss Profile and the NEO PI-R were roughly equivalent in terms of their respective abilities to predict some behavior and account for variance in the PRF. However, the NEO PI-R is much more widely used in the general population, and research conducted with a sample of adults with intellectual disabilities using the NEO PI-R will therefore be more comparable to the existing body of Five Factor Model research. Using an observer-rating version of the NEO PI-R, instead of the Reiss Profile (MR/DD version) will provide more congruence between the measurements of the constructs. Currently, comparing Reiss Profile MR/DD results to the body of Five Factor Model research in adults with typical intelligence is very much like comparing apples to oranges.

Nevertheless, it is conceivable that unique advantages of the Reiss Profile scales of Sex and Independence could also be apparent within this population. The future study with adults with intellectual disabilities will, by necessity, need to include more predictor variables, including the presence of physical and/or sensory disabilities, diagnosed psychological disorders (especially personality disorders), and restrictiveness of living and working environments. In sum, this initial study generated groundwork for more comprehensive comparisons of both measures of personality functioning in adults with intellectual disabilities.

Footnotes

- Intellectual disability has replaced the mental retardation as the convention of many
 professional organizations, including the American Association on Intellectual and
 Developmental Disabilities (formerly the American Association on Mental Retardation),
 and the President's Committee on Intellectual Disability (formerly the President's
 Committee on Mental Retardation). This new terminology is described as more accurate,
 more modern, and less stigmatizing.
- 2. All values reported as significant are statistically significant at an alpha of .05 unless specifically noted.

Table 13 Personality Research Form Regression Results

PRF Scale	\mathbb{R}^2	p	NEO sig	R ²	<i>p</i> ,	Reiss sig
	Δ*	value	1110	Δ*	value	
Achievement	.12	.008	All facets of C, Assertiveness	.09	.03	Curiosity, Idealism
Affiliation	.19	.03	Order, Warmth,	.009	.72	Family, Social Contact
Allillation	.17	.03	Excitement-seeking,	.007	.72	Talliny, Social Contact
			Gregariousness,			
			Positive Emotions			
Aggression	.08	.06	Straightforwardness,	.15	.002	Status, Vengeance
			Compliance,			
			Modesty			
Autonomy	.11	.01	Values	.13	.006	Family
Dominance	.11	.02	Self-discipline,	.12	.002	Curiosity, Power
			Activity, Self-			
			consciousness,			
Endurance	.09	.25	Assertiveness Aesthetics, Order,	.07	.09	Curiosity, Idealism
Elidurance	.09	.23	Achievement-	.07	.09	Curiosity, idealism
			striving,			
			Deliberation, Self-			
			discipline			
Exhibitionism	.08	.10	Gregariousness,	.06	.07	Power
			Excitement-seeking			
Harm	.05	.07	Competence	.15	.002	Order
Avoidance			0.10			
Impulsivity	Na	Na	Competence, Self-	Na	Na	Na
			discipline, Deliberation,			
			Impulsivity,			
			Excitement-seeking			
Nurturance	.40	.0001	Impulsivity,	.02	.23	Family
			Compliance,			
			Modesty, Warmth,			
			Aesthetics, Positive			
			Emotions, Fantasy,			
0.1	1.0	0001	Feelings	2.5	0001	
Order	.13	.0001	All facets of C,	.35	.0001	Curiosity, Tranquility,
			Assertiveness,			Order
Play	.15	.01	Activity Warmth,	.08	.02	Order, Social Contact
1 lay	.13	.01	Excitement-seeking,	.00	.02	Order, Social Contact
			Gregariousness,			
			Deliberation, Order			
Social	.02	.17	Compliance	.45	.0001	Acceptance, Honor,
Recognition						Status
Understanding	.08	.05	Aesthetics, Ideas	.12	.003	Curiosity

^{*} $R^2 \Delta$ is the change in R^2 when the predictors for a given instrument are entered *after* the other instrument's predictors are entered as a set into the hierarchical regression model.

References

- Alfano, D. P., & Finlayson, M. A. (1987). Comparison of standard and abbreviated MMPIs in patients with head injury. *Rehabilitation Psychology*, 32(2), 67-76.
- Allik, J., & McCrae, R. R. (2004). Escapable conclusions: Toomela (2003) and the universality of trait structure. *J Pers Soc Psychol*, 87(2), 261-265.
- Association, A. P. (2000). *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual-IV-Text Revision*. Washington, D.C.: Author.
- Ballinger, B. R., & Reid, A. H. (1988). Standardised assessment of personality disorders in mental handicap. *Br J Psychiatry*, *152*, 577.
- Borthwick-Duffy, S. A. (1994). Epidemiology and prevalence of psychopathology in people with mental retardation. *J Consult Clin Psychol*, 62(1), 17-27.
- Clark, L. A. (2007). Assessment and diagnosis of personality disorder: perennial issues and emerging conceptualization. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 58, 227-258.
- Costa, P. T., & McCrae, R. R. (1988). From catalogue to classification: Murray's needs and the five factor model. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 55(2), 258-265.
- Costa, P. T., Jr., & McCrae, R. R. (1995). Solid ground in the wetlands of personality: a reply to Block. *Psychol Bull*, *117*(2), 216-220; discussion 226-219.
- Cowley, A., Holt, G., Bouras, N., Sturmey, P., Newton, J. T., & Costello, H. (2004).

 Descriptive psychopathology in people with mental retardation. *J Nerv Ment Dis*, 192(3), 232-237.
- Deb, S., & Hunter, D. (1991). Psychopathology of people with mental handicap and epilepsy. III: Personality disorder. *Br J Psychiatry*, *159*, 830-834.
- Deb, S., Thomas, M., & Bright, C. (2001). Mental disorder in adults with intellectual disability. 1: Prevalence of functional psychiatric illness among a community-based population aged between 16 and 64 years. *J Intellect Disabil Res*, 45(Pt 6), 495-505.

- Dekker, M. C., & Koot, H. M. (2003). DSM-IV disorders in children with borderline to moderate intellectual disability. I: prevalence and impact. *J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry*, 42(8), 915-922.
- Dosen, A. (2005). Applying the developmental perspective in the psychiatric assessment and diagnosis of persons with intellectual disability: part II--diagnosis. *J Intellect Disabil Res*, 49(Pt 1), 9-15.
- Dosen, A. (2007). Integrative treatment in persons with intellectual disability and mental health problems. *J Intellect Disabil Res*, *51*(Pt 1), 66-74.
- Emerson, E. (2003). Mothers of children and adolescents with intellectual disability: social and economic situation, mental health status, and the self-assessed social and psychological impact of the child's difficulties. *J Intellect Disabil Res*, 47(Pt 4-5), 385-399.
- Emerson, E. (2003). Prevalence of psychiatric disorders in children and adolescents with and without intellectual disability. *J Intellect Disabil Res*, 47(Pt 1), 51-58.
- Espie, C. A., Watkins, J., Curtice, L., Espie, A., Duncan, R., Ryan, J. A., et al. (2003).
 Psychopathology in people with epilepsy and intellectual disability; an investigation of potential explanatory variables. *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry*, 74(11), 1485-1492.
- Feldman, M. A., Atkinson, L., Foti-Gervais, L., & Condillac, R. (2004). Formal versus informal interventions for challenging behaviour in persons with intellectual disabilities. *J Intellect Disabil Res*, 48(1), 60-68.
- Flynn, A., Matthews, H., & Hollins, S. (2002). Validity of the diagnosis of personality disorder in adults with learning disability and severe behavioural problems.

 Preliminary study. *Br J Psychiatry*, *180*, 543-546.
- Goldberg, B., Gitta, M. Z., & Puddephatt, A. (1995). Personality and trait disturbances in an adult mental retardation population: significance for psychiatric management. *J Intellect Disabil Res*, 39 (Pt 4), 284-294.

- Goldberg, L. R. (1993). The structure of phenotypic personality traits. *Am Psychol*, 48(1), 26-34.
- Havercamp, S. M., & Reiss, S. (2003). A comprehensive assessment of human strivings: test-retest reliability and validity of the Reiss Profile. *J Pers Assess*, 81(2), 123-132.
- Hines, D.A., & Saudino, K.J. (2008). Personality and intimate partner aggression in dating relationships: the role of the "Big Five". *Aggressive Behavior*, *34*, 593-604.
- Holden, B., & Gitlesen, J. P. (2004). Psychotropic medication in adults with mental retardation: prevalence, and prescription practices. *Res Dev Disabil*, 25(6), 509-521.
- Holland, A. J. (1999). Psychiatry and mental retardation. *International Review of Psychiatry*, 11(1), 76-82.
- Holland, A. J., Whittington, J. E., Butler, J., Webb, T., Boer, H., & Clarke, D. (2003).
 Behavioural phenotypes associated with specific genetic disorders: evidence from a population-based study of people with Prader-Willi syndrome. *Psychol Med*, 33(1), 141-153.
- Johns, M. R., & McDaniel, W. F. (1998). Areas of convergence and discordance between the MMPI-168 and the Reiss Screen for Maladaptive Behavior in mentally retarded clients. *J Clin Psychol*, *54*(4), 529-535.
- Kurtz, J. E., Putnam, S. H., & Stone, C. (1998). Stability of normal personality traits after traumatic brain injury. *J Head Trauma Rehabil*, *13*(3), 1-14.
- Lannoo, E., de Deyne, C., Colardyn, F., de Soete, G., & Jannes, C. (1997). Personality change following head injury: assessment with the NEO Five-Factor Inventory. *J Psychosom Res*, 43(5), 505-511.
- Lecavalier, L., & Havercamp, S. M. (2004). Are caregivers' reports of motivation valid?

 Reliability and validity of the Reiss Profile MR/DD. *J Intellect Disabil Res*, 48(Pt 3), 217-224.

- Lecavalier, L., & Tasse, M. J. (2002). Sensitivity theory of motivation and psychopathology: an exploratory study. *Am J Ment Retard*, 107(2), 105-115.
- Lidher, J., Martin, D. M., Jayaprakash, M. S., & Roy, A. (2005). Personality disorders in people with learning disabilities: follow-up of a community survey. *J Intellect Disabil Res*, 49(Pt 11), 845-851.
- Matson, J. L. (1985). Biosocial theory of psychopathology: a three by three factor model. Appl Res Ment Retard, 6(2), 199-227.
- Matson, J. L., & Sevin, J. A. (1994). Theories of dual diagnosis in mental retardation. *J Consult Clin Psychol*, 62(1), 6-16.
- McDaniel, W. F., Childers, L. M., & Compton, D. M. (1997). Construct validity of the MMPI-168(L) with mentally retarded adults and adolescents. *Journal of Clinical Psychology*, *53*(7), 727-732.
- McDaniel, W. F., Passmore, C. E., & Sewell, H. M. (2003). The MMPI-168(L) and ADD in assessing psychopathology in individuals with mental retardation: between and within instrument associations. *Res Dev Disabil*, 24(1), 19-32.
- Mitchell, A., & Clegg, J. (2005). Is Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder a helpful concept for adults with intellectual disability? *J Intellect Disabil Res*, 49(Pt 7), 552-559.
- Nezu, C. M., & Nezu, A. M. (1994). Outpatient psychotherapy for adults with mental retardation and concomitant psychopathology: research and clinical imperatives. *J Consult Clin Psychol*, 62(1), 34-42.
- Olson, K. R., & Weber, D. A. (2004). Relations between big five traits and fundamental motives. *Psychological Reports*, 95(1), 795-802.
- Ozer, D. J., & Benet-Martinez, V. (2006). Personality and the prediction of consequential outcomes. *Annu Rev Psychol*, *57*, 401-421.
- Paunonen, S. V. (2003). Big Five factors of personality and replicated predictions of behavior. *J Pers Soc Psychol*, 84(2), 411-424.
- Pilgrim, J., & Mann, A. (1990). Use of the ICD-10 version of the Standardized

- Assessment of Personality to determine the prevalence of personality disorder in psychiatric in-patients. *Psychol Med*, 20(4), 985-992.
- Rauch, A., Hoyer, J., Guth, S., Zweier, C., Kraus, C., Becker, C., et al. (2006). Diagnostic yield of various genetic approaches in patients with unexplained developmental delay or mental retardation. *Am J Med Genet A*, 140(19), 2063-2074.
- Reid, R.C., Carpenter, B.N., Spackman, M., & Willes, D.L. (2008). Alexithymia, emotional instability, and vulnerability to stress proneness in patients seeking help for hypersexual behavior. *Journal of Sex and Marital Therapy*, 34, 133-149.
- Reiss, S., & Havercamp, S. M. (1997). Sensitivity theory and mental retardation: why functional analysis is not enough. *Am J Ment Retard*, 101(6), 553-566.
- Reiss, S., & Havercamp, S. M. (1999). Sensitivity, functional analysis, and behavior genetics: a response to Freeman et al. *Am J Ment Retard*, *104*(3), 289-293.
- Reiss, S., Levitan, G. W., & Szyszko, J. (1982). Emotional disturbance and mental retardation: diagnostic overshadowing. *Am J Ment Defic*, 86(6), 567-574.
- Retardation, A. A. o. M. (2002). *Mental Retardation: Definition, Classification, and Systems of Supports* (10th ed.). Washington, D.C.: American Association on Mental Retardation.
- Spengler, P. M., Strohmer, D. C., & Prout, H. T. (1990). Testing the robustness of the diagnostic overshadowing bias. *Am J Ment Retard*, 95(2), 204-214.
- Szymanski, L., & King, B. H. (1999). Summary of the Practice Parameters for the Assessment and Treatment of Children, Adolescents, and Adults with Mental Retardation and Comorbid Mental Disorders. American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry. *J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry*, 38(12), 1606-1610.
- Tonge, B., & Einfeld, S. (2000). The trajectory of psychiatric disorders in young people with intellectual disabilities. *Aust N Z J Psychiatry*, *34*(1), 80-84.
- Torr, J. (2003). Personality disorder in intellectual disability. *Current Opinion in Psychiatry*, *16*, 517-521.

- Walters, P., Moran, P., Choudhury, P., Lee, T., & Mann, A. (2004). Screening for personality disorder: a comparison of personality disorder assessment by patient and informants. *Int J Methods Psychiatr Res*, *13*(1), 34-39.
- Weiss, A., & Costa, P. T., Jr. (2005). Domain and facet personality predictors of all-cause mortality among Medicare patients aged 65 to 100. *Psychosom Med*, 67(5), 724-733.
- Widiger, T.A., Trull, T.J., Clarkin, J.F., Sanderson, C., & Costa, P.T. (2002). A description of the DSM-IV personality disorders with the five-factor model of personality. In P.T. Costa & T.A. Widiger (Eds.), Personality disorders and the five factor model of personality (2nd ed., pp. 89-99). Washington, DC: American Psychological Association.
- Wiltz, J., & Reiss, S. (2003). Compatibility of housemates with mental retardation. *Am J Ment Retard*, 108(3), 173-180.
- Winter, D. G., John, O. P., Stewart, A. J., Klohnen, E. C., & Duncan, L. E. (1998). Traits and motives: toward an integration of two traditions in personality research.

 *Psychol Rev, 105(2), 230-250.
- Zigler, E., Bennett-Gates, D., Hodapp, R., & Henrich, C. C. (2002). Assessing personality traits of individuals with mental retardation. *Am J Ment Retard*, 107(3), 181-193.

VITA

Sara Boyd

Born April 25, 1980 in Mattoon, Illinois

Education:

University of Illinois Urbana-Champaign, B.S. awarded May 2006 University of Kentucky, M.S. awarded August 2002

Professional positions held:

Instructor, online Certificate in Developmental Disabilities
Seminar Facilitator, Human Development Institute of the University of Kentucky
Workshop Facilitator, Migrant Network Coalition of Kentucky
Facilitator, Department of Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities, Kentucky
Assessment Coordinator, Jesse G. Harris Psychological Services Center
Respite Service Provider

Honors:

2008 APA Ethics Paper Contest winner

2007 Burberry Award winner

2006 Anne Rudiger Award winner

Publications:

- Adams, Z.W., & Boyd, S.E. (in press). Ethical Challenges in the Treatment of Individuals with Intellectual Disabilities. Ethics and Behavior.
- Boyd, S.E. (2008) Virtual patient training to improve reproductive health care for women with intellectual disabilities. Journal of Midwifery and Women's Health, 53, 453-460.
- Kleinert, H.K., Fisher, S., Sanders, C., & Boyd, S. (2007) Improving physician assistant competencies in developmental disabilities using virtual patient modules. Journal of Physician Assistant Education, 18, 33-40.
- Kleinert, H.K., Sanders, C.B., Mink, J., Nash, D., Johnson, J., Boyd, S., et al. (2007). Improving student dentist competencies and comfort in delivering care to children with developmental disabilities using a virtual patient module. Journal of Dental Education, 71, 279-286.
- Knudsen, H.K., Studts, J.L., Boyd, S.E., & Roman, P.M. (in press). Organizational culture, structure, and the adoption of smoking cessation services in drug and alcohol treatment. Drug & Alcohol Dependence
- Sanders, C.L, Kleinert, H.K., Free, T.F., Slusher, I., Clevenger, K., Johnson, S., Boyd, SE. (2007). Caring for children with intellectual and developmental disabilities: virtual patient instruction improves students' knowledge and comfort level. Journal of Pediatric Nursing, 22, 457-466.
- Sanders, C.L., Kleinert, H.K., Free, T.F., Slusher, I., Clevenger, K., Boyd, S., et al. (2007). Caring for children with intellectual and developmental disabilities: Virtual patient

- instruction improves students' knowledge and comfort level. Journal of Pediatric Nursing, 22, 457-466.
- Sanders, C.L., Kleinert, H.K., Free, T.F., Slusher, I., Clevenger, K., Boyd, S., et al. (2008). Developmental disabilities: improving competence in care using virtual patients. Journal of Nursing Education, 47, 66-73.
- Widiger, T.A., & Boyd, S. (2009). Personality disorder assessment instruments. In J. N. Butcher (Ed.), Oxford handbook of personality assessment (3rd ed.). New York: Oxford University Press
- Zurkovsky, L., Brown, S.L., Boyd, S., & Korol, D.L. (2007) Estrogen modulates learning in female rats by acting directly at distinct memory systems. Neuroscience, 144, 26-37.